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Edmonton Transit Universal Pass Program (U-Pass) Pilot



	Recommendation:

That the October 2, 2006, Transportation Department report 2006TD6916 be received for information.


Report Summary

This report provides further information on the U-Pass program.  
Previous Council/Committee Action

· At the September 19, 2006, Transportation and Public Works Committee meeting, a revised due date of November 21, 2006, was approved.

· At the July 10/11, 2006, Transportation and Public Works Committee meeting, the following motion was passed:

That Administration prepare a report for the September 19, 2006, Transportation and Public Works Committee meeting including:

a. Net cost change for inclusion of University of Alberta graduate students;

b. Costs for spring/summer U-Pass;

c. Confirmation of University of Alberta’s contribution to U-Pass;

d. Staged operating and capital investment for a three-year trial to be incorporated into the 2007 Budget proposal.
Report

a) Net cost change for inclusion of University of Alberta graduate students:
· Survey data on the transportation behaviour of the U of A graduate student population was not available in time for preparation of this report.  Secondary sources (U of A Summary of Statistics 2005/06, February 2006; U of A Transportation Demand Management Study, Phase I and II) provided by the U of A indicate that graduate student travel and transit use patterns are likely to be similar to those of the undergraduate student population for which U-Pass survey data is available.

· Based on 2005 enrolment figures and an expected eight percent annual increase in enrolments, Administration estimates a graduate student population of approximately 7,000 by September 2007.  With the assumption that graduate students have similar travel behaviours as undergraduates, Administration has estimated that adding the U of A’s graduate student group to the U-Pass pilot program would require additional City tax levy support of approximately $168,000 per year at the $90-per-student per-term price point with no additional service.

b) Costs for spring/summer U-Pass:
· There were approximately 7,600 spring and 5,100 summer undergraduate and graduate student registrants at the U of A (2005).  Students register in each of the six-week sessions (May to mid-June; July to mid-August) separately.  There are no data available with which to calculate the impact on U-Pass program costs if spring and summer registrants were to be included in the 2007 U-Pass program.

· Moving to a full-year U-Pass program should be considered once the required transportation data on the spring and summer session student group can be gathered.  This activity could potentially be factored into the U-Pass project to coincide with the year one evaluation of the program.  Administrative processes around the core program (September through April period) would also be evaluated at that time.  The first year of experience would allow the U-Pass project group to refine administrative procedures and determine how to include the shorter spring and summer terms in the core program.

c) Confirmation of University of Alberta’s contribution to U-Pass:
· Correspondence from U of A Provost Carl Amrhein, dated September 15, 2006, is provided in Attachment 1.
d) Staged operating and capital investment for a three-year trial to be incorporated into the 2007 Budget proposal:
· With initial implementation of U-Pass for U of A undergraduate and graduate, and MacEwan students, the Transportation Department would not make provisions in its 2007 Budget proposal to offset the revenue shortfall, assumed to be $627,000 for September to December 2007, and a further $684,000 for January to April 2008.  Administration would report back to City Council after implementation identifying impacts and remedial strategies to offset revenue shortfalls, if required.
· In terms of capital investment for buses and additional operating costs, it is recognized that the U-Pass program will generate additional transit riders that will result in capacity problems on the existing network of routes.  No provision for additional service specific to projected U-Pass ridership increases will be made with the initial implementation.  However, Administration will recommend funding of service packages in the 2007 Operating Budget for additional service hours.  Within the funding and service hour constraints, the September 2007 service plan would be developed to place additional service where the most critical problems are anticipated.  No bus purchases are proposed in conjunction with the
U-Pass program at this time, with any peak period service additions related to U-Pass being served with growth buses presently identified in the Capital Priorities Plan.  It should be noted that Edmonton Transit continues to be constrained in peak periods by the number of buses available for service, a situation that is compounded by the pressures of rapid growth in the city.

· No tax levy impact is expected.
Legal Implications

· If graduate students are to be included in the U-Pass program, provisions for their inclusion would have to be included in relevant U-Pass agreements.
Background Information Attached

1. Correspondence from University of Alberta Provost Carl Amrhein dated September 15, 2006
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